

Government of Canada

Gouvernement du Canada

Canadian General Office des normes Standards Board générales du Canada

ICS 03.120.01

WITHDRAWAL

July 2018

Research ethics oversight of biomedical clinical trials

This National Standard of Canada is hereby withdrawn due to limited use and support for its revision.

The Standards Council of Canada requires that accredited Standards Development Organizations, such as the CGSB, regularly review a consensus Standard to determine whether to re-approve, revise or withdraw. The review cycle is normally five years from the publication date of the latest edition of the Standard.

The information contained in the Standard was originally developed pursuant to a voluntary standards development initiative of the CGSB. The information contained therein may no longer represent the most current. reliable, and/or available information on this subject. CGSB hereby disclaims any and all claims, representation or warranty of scientific validity, or technical accuracy implied or expressed respecting the information therein contained. The CGSB shall not take responsibility nor be held liable for any errors, omissions, inaccuracies or any other liabilities that may arise from the provision or subsequent use of such information.

RETRAIT

Juillet 2018

Surveillance de l'éthique de recherches comportant des essais cliniques biomédicaux

Cette Norme nationale du Canada est retirée par le présent avis en raison de son utilisation limitée et du manque de support pour sa révision.

Le Conseil canadien des normes exige que les organismes accrédités d'élaboration de normes. tel que l'ONGC. effectue régulièrement un examen des normes consensuelles afin de déterminer s'il y a lieu l'approbation, de les d'en renouveler réviser ou de les retirer. Le cycle d'examen d'une norme est généralement de cinq ans à partir de la date de publication de la dernière édition de celle-ci.

L'information contenue dans la norme a été élaborée initialement en vertu d'une initiative volontaire d'élaboration de normes de l'ONGC. Elle peut ne plus représenter l'information disponible et/ou l'information la plus actuelle ou la plus fiable à ce sujet. L'ONGC décline par la présente toute responsabilité à l'égard de toute affirmation, déclaration ou garantie de validité scientifique ou d'exactitude technique implicite ou explicite relative à l'information contenue dans la norme. L'ONGC n'assumera aucune responsabilité et ne sera pas tenu responsable quant à toute erreur, omission, inexactitude ou autre conséquence pouvant découler de la fourniture ou de l'utilisation subséquente de cette information.



Copies of withdrawn standards are available from the CGSB Sales Centre by telephone at 819-956-0425 or 1-800-665-2472, by fax at 819-956-5740, by Internet at www.tpsgc-pwgsc.gc.ca/ongccgsb/index-eng.html, by e-mail at ncr.CGSB-ONGC@tpsgc-pwgsc.gc.ca or by mail at Sales Centre, Canadian General Standards Board, 11 Laurier Street, Gatineau, Canada K1A 1G6. Des copies des normes retirées peuvent être obtenues auprès du Centre des ventes de l'ONGC. Il suffit d'en faire la demande par téléphone au 819-956-0425 ou 1-800-665-2472, par télécopieur au 819-956-5740, par Internet à : www.tpsgc-pwgsc.gc.ca/ongc-cgsb/indexfra.html, par courriel à ncr.CGSB-ONGC@tpsgc-pwgsc.gc.ca, ou par courrier adressé au Centre des ventes, Office des normes générales du Canada, 11, rue Laurier, Gatineau, Canada K1A 1G6.



Government of Canada Gouvernement du Canada

CAN/CGSB-191.1-2013

Canadian General Standards Board Office des normes générales du Canada

Research ethics oversight of biomedical clinical trials

ICS 03.120.01



Standards Council of Canada Conseil canadien des normes

National Standard of Canada





The CANADIAN GENERAL STANDARDS BOARD (CGSB), under whose auspices this National Standard of Canada has been developed is a government agency within Public Works and Government Services Canada. CGSB is engaged in the production of voluntary standards in a wide range of subject areas through the media of standards committees and the consensus process. The standards committees are composed of representatives of relevant interests including producers, consumers and other users, retailers, governments, educational institutions, technical, professional and trade societies, and research and testing organizations. Any given standard is developed on the consensus of views expressed by such representatives.

CGSB has been accredited by the Standards Council of Canada as a national standards-development organization. The standards that it develops and offers as National Standards of Canada conform to the criteria and procedures established for this purpose by the Standards Council of Canada. In addition to standards it publishes as national standards, CGSB produces standards to meet particular needs, in response to requests from a variety of sources in both the public and private sectors. Both CGSB standards and CGSB national standards are developed in conformance with the policies described in the CGSB Policy Manual for the Development and Review of Standards.

CGSB standards are subject to review and revision to ensure that they keep abreast of technological progress. Suggestions for their improvement, which are always welcome, should be brought to the notice of the standards committees concerned. Changes to standards are issued either as separate amendment sheets or in new editions of standards.

An up-to-date listing of CGSB standards, including details on latest issues and amendments, and ordering instructions, is found in the CGSB Catalogue, which is published annually and is available without charge upon request. More information is available about CGSB products and services at our Web site www.tpsgc-pwgsc.gc.ca/ongc-cgsb.

Although the intended primary application of this standard is stated in its Scope, it is important to note that it remains the responsibility of the users of the standard to judge its suitability for their particular purpose.

The testing and evaluation of a product against this standard may require the use of materials and/or equipment that could be hazardous. This document does not purport to address all the safety aspects associated with its use. Anyone using this standard has the responsibility to consult the appropriate authorities and to establish appropriate health and safety practices in conjunction with any applicable regulatory requirements prior to its use. CGSB neither assumes nor accepts any responsibility for any injury or damage that may occur during or as the result of tests, wherever performed.

Attention is drawn to the possibility that some of the elements of this Canadian standard may be the subject of patent rights. CGSB shall not be held responsible for identifying any or all such patent rights. Users of this standard are expressly advised that determination of the validity of any such patent rights is entirely their own responsibility.

Further information on CGSB and its services and standards may be obtained from:

The Manager Standards Division Canadian General Standards Board Gatineau, Canada K1A 1G6 The Standards Council of Canada (SCC) is the coordinating body of the Canadian standardization network, which is composed of people and organizations involved in the development, promotion and implementation of standards. Through the collaborative efforts of Canadian standardization network members, standardization is helping to advance the social and economic well-being of Canada and to safeguard the health and safety of Canadians. The network's efforts are overseen by SCC. The principal objectives of SCC are to foster and promote voluntary standardization as a means of advancing the national economy, supporting sustainable development, benefiting the health, safety and welfare of workers and the public, assisting and protecting the consumer, facilitating domestic and international trade, and furthering international cooperation in relation to standardization.

An important facet of the Canadian standards development system is the use of the following principles: consensus; equal access and effective participation by concerned interests; respect for diverse interests and identification of those who should be afforded access to provide the needed balance of interests; mechanism for dispute resolution; openness and transparency; open access by interested parties to the procedures guiding the standards development process; clarity with respect to the processes; and Canadian interest consideration as the initial basis for the development of standards. A National Standard of Canada (NSC) is a standard prepared or reviewed by an SCC-accredited SDO and approved by the SCC according to NSC approval requirements. Approval does not refer to the technical content of the standard, as this remains the responsibility of the SDO. An NSC reflects a consensus of a number of capable individuals whose collective interests provide, to the greatest practicable extent, a balance of representation of general interests, producers, regulators, users (including consumers) and others with relevant interests, as may be appropriate to the subject at hand. NSCs are intended to make a significant and timely contribution to the Canadian interest.

Those who have a need to apply standards are encouraged to use NSCs. These standards are subject to periodic review. Users of NSCs are cautioned to obtain the latest edition from the SDO that publishes the standard.

The responsibility for approving standards as NSCs rests with:

Standards Council of Canada 270 Albert Street, Suite 200 Ottawa, Ontario K1P 6N7, CANADA

How to order CGSB Publications:

by telephone	—	819-956-0425 or
		1-800-665-2472
by fax		819-956-5740
oy iui		017 700 07 10
by mail		CGSB Sales Centre
		Gatineau, Canada
		K1A 1G6
in person		Place du Portage
		Phase III, 6B1
		11 Laurier Street
		Gatineau, Quebec
by email	ncr.cgsb-ongc@tpsgc-pwgsc.gc.ca	
on the Web		www.tpsgc-pwgsc.gc.ca/ongc-cgsb

Research ethics oversight of biomedical clinical trials

CETTE NORME NATIONALE DU CANADA EST DISPONIBLE EN VERSIONS FRANÇAISE ET ANGLAISE.

Prepared by the

Canadian General Standards Board CGSB

Approved by the



Standards Council of Canada Conseil canadien des normes

Published May 2013 by the Canadian General Standards Board Gatineau, Canada K1A 1G6

© HER MAJESTY THE QUEEN IN RIGHT OF CANADA, as represented by the Minister of Public Works and Government Services, the Minister responsible for the Canadian General Standards Board (2013).

No part of this publication may be reproduced in any form without the prior permission of the publisher.

CANADIAN GENERAL STANDARDS BOARD

Committee on Research Ethics Boards Reviewing Biomedical Clinical Trials

(Voting membership at date of approval)

Chair (non-voting)

Griener, G.¹

National Council on Ethics in Human Research

General Interest Category

Kelly, J.M.H.

Kovacs Burns, K. Leonard, P. Sczelecki, L. Thomas, K.

Producer Category

Clark, E. Collins-Mrakas, A. Corman, J. Godlovitch, G. Laviolette, M.A. Manzo, J. Neuman, R. Owen, M. Paige, C. Rolleston, F. Saryeddine, T. Short, D. Sugarman, R. Van Nie, A.

Regulator Category

Kasina, A. Monette, P. Viner, N. Wright, J. Centre for Indigenous Research, Culture, Language and Education (CIRCLE) Best Medicines Coalition Canadian Patient Safety Institute Canadian Cancer Society Canadian AIDS Society

McGill University Health Centre York University, Office of Research Ethics Institutional Review Board Services Conjoint Health Research Ethics Board/University of Calgary Ottawa Hospital Research Institute Ontario Institute for Cancer Research Canadian Association of Research Ethics Boards Canadian Association of University Research Administrators University Health Network Canadian Blood Services Association of Canadian Academic Healthcare Organizations Research Ethics Board – Legal Society Hospital for Sick Children McMaster University Faculty of Health Sciences

Health Canada, Inspections Health Canada, Science Policy Directorate Health Canada, Biologics & Genetic Therapies Directorate Federation of Medical Regulatory Authorities of Canada

¹ User Category

User Category

Brodeur-Robb, K. Cooley, K. Darby, P. Gauthier, J. Gold, I. Hinkley, T. Horsley, T. Isinger, M. Moody-Corbett, P. Noseworthy, J. Stitz, K. Storch, J. Swan, E.

Secretary (non-voting)

Grabowski, M.

C17 Council Canadian College of Naturopathic Medicine National Council on Ethics in Human Research Canada's Research-Based Pharmaceutical Companies Association of Faculties of Medicine of Canada Association of Clinical Research Professionals Royal College of Physicians and Surgeons of Canada Canadian Medical Association Canadian Institutes of Health Research Canadian Pharmacists Association Medec – Canada's Medical Device Technology Companies Canadian Nurses Association Canadian Dental Association

Canadian General Standards Board

Acknowledgment is made for the translation of this National Standard of Canada by the Translation Bureau of Public Works and Government Services Canada.

Contents

Page

Introdu	iction	ii
1	Scope	1
2	Normative references	1
3	Terms and definitions	2
4	Requirements	-
4.1	General	-
4.1.1	Requirements for assessment	
4.1.2	Exchange of information	
4.2	Governance, mandate, authority, and resources	
4.2.1	General	
4.2.2	Governance and mandate of the REB	
4.2.3	REB authority	
4.2.4	Resources	
4.3	REB composition, appointment, and administrative support	8
4.3.1	General	8
4.3.2	REB members	8
4.3.3	REB Chair and Vice-Chair or equivalent	9
4.3.4	REB administrative staff	10
4.4	REB operations	10
4.4.1	REB standard operating procedures	10
4.4.2	Standard operating procedures for REB operations during publicly declared emergencies	
4.4.3	Application procedures	
4.4.4	Ethics review processes	
4.4.5	Notification of REB decision	
4.4.6	Ongoing review	
4.4.7	Continuing review	
4.4.8	Reconsideration and appeals	
4.4.9	Study completion and conclusion of REB oversight	
4.5	Documents and record keeping	
4.5.1	General	
4.5.2	Documentation of policies and procedures.	
4.5.3	Documents related to ethics reviews	
4.5.4	Retention of REB documents	-
4.6	Quality management	
4.6.1	General	
4.6.2	Quality management review	
4.6.3	Evaluation of the REB	
4.6.4	Performance measurement of ongoing REB activities	
4.6.5	Control of deviations	
4.6.6	Continuous improvement	
-1.0.0		=1
Bibliog	raphy	28

Introduction

Context

Every year thousands of Canadians volunteer to be research subjects in biomedical clinical trials designed to evaluate new drugs, vaccines, natural health products or medical devices (known collectively as health products). Health Canada is the federal regulatory agency with the authority to permit the conduct of biomedical clinical trials, and to evaluate the results of biomedical clinical trial research that will inform decisions concerning the marketing of health products in Canada. Biomedical clinical trials are conducted under the responsibility of licensed professionals in partnership with the pharmaceutical and biotechnology manufacturers that develop new health products to diagnose, alleviate, or prevent disease or medical conditions. Private and public sector sponsors provide the funding to conduct biomedical clinical trial research both independently and in joint relationships.

Canada's Food and Drugs Act and applicable *Regulations* incorporate internationally accepted good clinical practices that require favourable ethics review by committees known as Research Ethics Boards before a biomedical clinical trial can begin. A Research Ethics Board is responsible for determining whether a proposed biomedical clinical trial is scientifically and ethically sound, and acceptably safe. Research Ethics Boards are required to exercise fair and impartial judgment, on an ongoing basis, in assessing whether the potential benefits of participating as a subject in a clinical trial continue to outweigh the risks and to thereby protect the rights, safety and well-being of research subjects.

Objectives

This National Standard of Canada *Research Ethics Oversight of Biomedical Clinical Trials* (the Standard) was developed as a basis for establishing unambiguous Research Ethics Board policies and procedures that adhere to Canadian and international norms and presumably should serve to reduce the uneven interpretation of regulations. It is intended that consistent application of the Standard will improve the quality and reliability of the work of Research Ethics Boards overseeing research ethics in Canada, and will enhance interactions among all parties involved in the biomedical clinical trial research. Consistency will also engender credibility and support for health research among Canadians, and promote Canada as a reliable jurisdiction in which to conduct biomedical clinical trial research.

The Standard is intended to serve as a reference for those with authority to monitor the quality of the research ethics oversight of biomedical clinical trial research in Canada. The Standard describes Research Ethics Board responsibilities and presents the minimum set of processes that an organization with a Research Ethics Board must have in place to oversee biomedical clinical trial research conducted under its auspices. The intended users of this Standard are those individuals and groups responsible for ensuring that biomedical clinical trial research meets the high standard of research ethics expected by Canadians.

Language

In this Standard, "shall" states a mandatory requirement, "should" expresses a recommendation and "may" is used to express an option or that which is permissible within the limits of this Standard. Notes accompanying clauses do not include requirements or alternative requirements; the purpose of a note accompanying a clause is to separate from the text explanatory or informative material.

Research ethics oversight of biomedical clinical trials

1 Scope

This National Standard of Canada applies to Research Ethics Boards (REBs) that evaluate applications for ethical acceptability. If an REB grants ethics approval to conduct biomedical clinical trials, it will provide research ethics oversight of biomedical clinical trials that are subject to the *Food and Drugs Act* and applicable *Regulations* (see 2.1).

This Standard does not preclude or override any applicable regulatory or legal requirement.

Intended users — This Standard is intended for use primarily by

- REB chairs, members and administrative staff,
- qualified investigators and study teams conducting biomedical clinical trials,
- sponsors and funders of biomedical clinical trials,
- those with responsibility for establishing and ensuring effective REB operations,
- those with responsibility for research ethics oversight of biomedical clinical trials in organizations where they
 are conducted, and
- regulatory authorities that evaluate REBs with research ethics oversight of biomedical clinical trials.

An organization with an REB intending to use this Standard will take responsible measures to ensure that the roles and responsibilities of the REB are defined, resources are made available, and processes are in place for research ethics oversight of biomedical clinical trials conducted under its auspices, to ensure that the REB meets the requirements of this Standard and applicable statutory and regulatory requirements.

2 Normative references

The following documents contain provisions that, through reference in this text, constitute provisions of this National Standard of Canada. The referenced documents may be obtained from the sources noted below.

An undated reference is to the latest edition or revision of the reference or document in question, unless otherwise specified by the authority applying this standard. A dated reference is to the specified revision or edition of the reference or document in question. However, parties to agreements based on this National Standard of Canada are encouraged to investigate the possibility of applying the most recent editions of the normative documents indicated below.

2.1 Health Canada

Food and Drugs Act

Food and Drug Regulations: Part C, Division 5, Drugs for Clinical Trials Involving Human Subjects

Medical Devices Regulations

Natural Health Products Regulations.

2.1.1 Source

The above may be obtained from the Department of Justice Canada, Communications Branch, Public Affairs Division, 284 Wellington Street, Ottawa, ON K1A 0H8, Telephone 613-957-4222, Facsimile 613-954-0811, http://canada.justice.gc.ca.

2.2 International Conference on Harmonisation (ICH)

ICH GCP International Conference on Harmonisation of Technical Requirements for Registration of Pharmaceuticals for Human Use – ICH Harmonised Tripartite Guideline — Guideline for Good Clinical Practice E6(R1), http://www.ich.org/LOB/media/MEDIA482.pdf.

2.2.1 Source

The above may be obtained from ICH Secretariat, c/o IFPMA, 15 ch. Louis-Dunant, P.O. Box 195, 1211 Geneva 20, Switzerland, Telephone +41 (22) 338 32 06, Facsimile: +41 (22) 338 32 30, http://www.ich.org.

2.3 World Medical Association

World Medical Association, Declaration of Helsinki - Ethical Principles for Medical Research Involving Human Subjects, http://www.wma.net/en/30publications/10policies/b3/index.html.

2.3.1 Source

The above may be obtained from the World Medical Association (WMA), 13, ch. du Levant, CIB - Bâtiment A, 01210 Ferney-Voltaire, France, Telephone +33 4 50 40 75 75, Facsimile: +33 4 50 40 59 37, http://www.wma.net.

3 Terms and definitions

For the purposes of this National Standard of Canada, the following terms and definitions, and those set out in the *Food and Drugs Act* and applicable *Regulations,* apply:

3.1

applicant

individual, sponsor, institution or organization which applies to an REB for an ethics review of a biomedical clinical trial.

3.2

application

request by an applicant for the initial review by an REB of a biomedical clinical trial or requests for review of protocol amendments, changes to consent documents, advertising, or any other materials or changes related to a clinical trial reviewed by the REB of Record as part of its research ethics oversight of the biomedical clinical trial.

3.3

assent

affirmative agreement to participate in a biomedical clinical trial given by a child or other person incapable of giving informed consent.

3.4

biomedical clinical trial

investigation in which a health product (drug, medical device, or natural health product) is administered to or used by humans and that is intended to discover or verify the clinical, pharmacodynamic or pharmacokinetic effects of the product, or ascertain the safety or efficacy of the product.

3.5

community member

member of the general public with no formal affiliation with the sponsor of the biomedical clinical trial, with the organization under whose auspices the biomedical clinical trial is being conducted, or with any site where the biomedical clinical trial is being conducted.

NOTE An example of a community member is a patient or a former research subject.

3.6

conflict of interest

circumstance of a person or organization in a real, perceived or potential conflict between their duties or responsibilities related to research and their personal, institutional or other interests.

EXAMPLE Conflicts of interest may occur when individuals' judgments and actions or organizations' actions in relation to research are, or could be, affected by personal, organizational or other interests, including, but not limited to, business, commercial or financial interests, whether of individuals, their family members, their friends, or their former, current or prospective professional associations or of the organization itself.

3.7

continuing review

process of research ethics review for continuing ethical acceptability of an ongoing biomedical clinical trial conducted by the REB at an interval no greater than every twelve months and prior to the expiration of the preceding ethics approval.

3.8

delegated review

expedited review

review carried out on behalf of the REB by the Chair and/or members of the REB according to eligibility criteria and processes authorized by the REB.

3.9

ethical conduct of research

obligation to comply with applicable ethical principles, theories and guidelines, documenting their origin in the World Medical Association Declaration of Helsinki – Ethical Principles for Medical Research Involving Human Subjects.

3.10

informed consent

process by which an individual voluntarily confirms his or her willingness to participate in a particular biomedical clinical trial, after having been informed of all aspects of the biomedical clinical trial that are relevant to the individual's decision to participate.

NOTE Adapted from ICH-GCP.

3.11

initial review

process of research ethics review of an application for ethical acceptability of a biomedical clinical trial conducted by the REB of Record prior to the initiation of the biomedical clinical trial.

3.12

ongoing review

continuing process of research ethics review encompassing any changes to the protocol, the informed consent document, research subject-specific changes or other related material, after an REB of Record has granted ethics approval to conduct a biomedical clinical trial.

3.13

protocol

document that describes the objective(s), design, methodology, statistical and ethical considerations, and organization of a clinical trial.

NOTE 1 Some of these considerations may be provided in other documents referred to in the protocol.

NOTE 2 Adapted from ICH GCP.

3.14

protocol deviation

generic term for local non-compliance with any operation described in the research protocol.

3.15

qualified investigator

any person who meets the definition of qualified investigator under the Food and Drugs Act and applicable Regulations.

3.16

quality

measure of the ability of a product, process, or service to satisfy stated or implied needs and/or the degree to which a product, process or service fulfills stated or generally accepted requirements.

NOTE Adapted from WHO "Handbook for Good Clinical Research Practice (GCP)" and ISO 9000:2005.

3.17

quality control

part of the level of quality management focused on ensuring that applicable requirements are fulfilled, including the operational techniques and activities routinely undertaken to ensure quality.

NOTE Adapted from WHO "Handbook for Good Clinical Research Practice (GCP)" and "ICH E6: Good Clinical Practice" and ISO 9000:2005

3.18

quality improvement

part of the level of quality management focused on taking the knowledge gained through quality control and other activities and using this knowledge to make changes to systems and activities in order to increase the ability to fulfil applicable requirements now and in the future.

NOTE Adapted from WHO "Handbook for Good Clinical Practice (GCP)" and ISO 9000:2005

3.19

REB of record

Research Ethics Board that has been appointed by an institution or organization, under whose auspices the biomedical clinical trial is being conducted, to serve as the primary or sole authority for the research ethics oversight of a biomedical clinical trial.

3.20

research ethics oversight

processes for initial review, ongoing review, and continuing review by which the REB ensures compliance with the measures to protect the rights, safety, and well-being of research subjects.

NOTE This includes procedures for observing the free and informed consent process and other research processes consistent with the REB mandate.

3.21

research subject

individual who participates in research either as a recipient of the investigational product or as a control.

NOTE In other documents "research subjects" may be referred to as "participants" or "research participants."

3.22

sponsor

individual, corporate body or organization that is accountable or responsible for the initiation, management, and/or financing of a biomedical clinical trial.

NOTE Adapted from ICH GCP.

3.23

standard operating procedures

detailed, written instructions to achieve uniformity of the performance of a specific function.

[ICH GCP]

3.24

study completion

formal completion of all activities related to the conduct of a biomedical clinical trial at a clinical trial site that is reported to the REB of Record by the qualified investigator authorized by the REB to conduct the biomedical clinical trial.

3.25

vulnerable persons

individuals whose specific circumstances may limit their ability to fully safeguard their own interests or whose willingness to volunteer in a biomedical clinical trial may be unduly influenced by the expectation, whether justified or not, of benefits associated with participation.

NOTE These may include individuals who are in dependent situations and who may fear retaliation if they refuse to participate. It also includes individuals who have diminished capacity to exercise autonomy in choosing whether to participate in a biomedical clinical trial.

4 Requirements

4.1 General

4.1.1 Requirements for assessment

4.1.1.1 The information sources required for assessment against this Standard shall include, but not be limited to

- a) review of organizational policies and procedures, and agreements as they apply to biomedical clinical trials;
- b) review of REB policies and procedures, agreements and records of members/staff qualifications;
- c) interviews with officials of the organization, REB members, and staff; and
- d) review of organizational and REB documentation relating to specific clinical trials.

4.1.1.2 The information sources required for assessment against this Standard may include interviews with applicants, qualified investigators, sponsors and research subjects.

4.1.2 Exchange of information

4.1.2.1 While recognizing the need to ensure the confidentiality of information, it is essential that there be minimal barriers to, and maximal facilitation of, the exchange of information among REBs and between REBs and regulators. The exchange of information shall be relevant to the protection of the rights, safety and well-being of research subjects.

NOTE It is recommended that regulators and REBs that meet the requirements of this Standard and have confidentiality safeguards in place to solicit, offer and exchange such information.

4.2 Governance, mandate, authority, and resources

4.2.1 General

4.2.1.1 An organization with an REB shall have a governance structure to provide the REB with the mandate, independence, autonomy, jurisdiction, authority, and sufficient resources and personnel to enable the REB to meet its responsibilities in a manner consistent with the requirements of this Standard and with applicable statutory and regulatory requirements.

NOTE Not every biomedical clinical trial supplying data that leads to market authorization in Canada of a new or existing health product falls under the authority of a Canadian REB. Determination of whether a non-Canadian ethics committee meets the requirements of this Standard is dealt with by the applicable regulatory authority. It is expected that a non-Canadian ethics committee should consider whether its governance, mandate, authority, and resources conform with the requirements of this Standard, or with an internationally accepted ethical standard deemed to provide protections equal to or greater than those provided by this Standard.

4.2.2 Governance and mandate of the REB

4.2.2.1 An REB shall have the responsibility for research ethics oversight delegated to it by the highest body of the organization that has authorized it. An REB shall have its mandate, operations, and jurisdiction established through the authority of written policies and procedures.

4.2.2. The highest body within the organization that establishes the REB shall define an appropriate reporting relationship with the REB. The reporting structure, policies, and procedures shall identify, manage, and eliminate or minimize any real or perceived undue influence or conflict of interest with respect to the establishment, operations, and decision making of the REB. To ensure continuing accountability and fulfilment of its mandate, the REB shall deliver a written report of its operations and the ensuing issues at least annually.

4.2.2.3 The highest body of the organization with an REB may appoint an REB of Record for the research ethics oversight of a multi-centre biomedical clinical trial under the terms of a jurisdictional or collaboration agreement.

4.2.2.4 The organization with an REB shall have formal procedures for the selection, appointment, terms of membership, and performance evaluations of the REB members, including the Chair and Vice-Chair or equivalent.

4.2.2.5 The organization with an REB and under whose auspices the biomedical clinical trial is being conducted is responsible for ensuring that the REB of Record's ethics review, deliberation, and decision making are not subject to inappropriate pressure or undue influence by any person or group from within or outside the organization. Where the REB of Record has not granted ethics approval, the organization shall not permit the conduct of the biomedical clinical trial to proceed. A biomedical clinical trial that has received ethics approval from the REB of Record may be subject to further review that might result in the biomedical clinical trial being disallowed by officials of the organization. Apart from the possibility of disallowing an approved biomedical clinical trial, no person or group shall set aside any decision of the REB of Record, except through appropriate use of the appeals process as stipulated in 4.4.8.

4.2.2.6 The organization with an REB shall have policies and procedures to declare and manage conflicts of interest situations within the REB and other conflicts of interest that could influence the REB's mandate, operations and/or jurisdiction.

4.2.3 REB authority

4.2.3.1 Where an application is submitted for a biomedical clinical trial, the REB shall require the applicant to comply with all REB decisions with respect to the ethical conduct of the research.

4.2.3.2 Where an application is submitted for a biomedical clinical trial, the REB shall have the authority to make the following decisions:

- a) Grant ethics approval to conduct the proposed biomedical clinical trial
- b) Require modifications to the proposed biomedical clinical trial
- c) Disapprove the proposed biomedical clinical trial, and
- d) Suspend or terminate ethics approval to conduct the biomedical clinical trial.

4.2.3.3 The REB that has approved a biomedical clinical trial at one or more clinical trial sites within its jurisdiction shall, subject to any collaboration agreements, serve as the REB of Record for those clinical trial sites and shall have the authority to

- a) establish the ethics review processes, and promote the ethical conduct of the biomedical clinical trial by maintaining research ethics oversight of the trial;
- b) seek, share, and receive any information involving the biomedical clinical trial under its research ethics oversight that it deems necessary to fulfil its mandate, while maintaining confidentiality and respecting privacy;
- c) ensure that the applicant, and qualified investigator have policies and procedures in place to protect the rights, safety, and well-being of research subjects;
- d) take any action it deems reasonably necessary, and consistent with its written policies and procedures, to ensure the protection of the rights, safety, and well-being of any research subjects in biomedical clinical trials under its jurisdiction.

4.2.3.4 Where action is taken regarding research under 4.2.3.3 d), or where ethics approval of a biomedical clinical trial is suspended or terminated, the REB shall notify the qualified investigator and the organization under whose auspices the biomedical clinical trial is conducted. The REB shall have the authority to notify the sponsor and/or appropriate regulatory authorities.

4.2.4 Resources

4.2.4.1 The organization with an REB shall provide the REB with the necessary material, human, infrastructure, and financial resources in order to meet the requirements of this Standard and applicable statutory and regulatory requirements.

4.2.4.2 The REB Chair and the REB administrators shall assess the educational and training needs of the REB members, REB administrators, and staff in order to

a) identify any gaps in knowledge, skills or competencies required to fulfil their respective duties;

b) act to address these gaps, and;

c) ensure that REB members, REB administrators and staff are provided with ongoing educational and training opportunities within the scope of the REB mandate.

4.3 REB composition, appointment, and administrative support

4.3.1 General

4.3.1.1 The REB shall be constituted so as to ensure that its members have the requisite expertise, experience, knowledge, and perspectives to conduct thorough ethics reviews of the application and associated documents. The REB's membership shall be diverse and shall include considerations of gender, ethnicity, cultural backgrounds, disability, and sensitivity to such issues as community perspectives. The membership collectively shall have sufficient qualifications, including the knowledge and experience required to review and evaluate the scientific, methodological, and clinical aspects of the biomedical clinical trial submissions, and to ensure that their decisions can be reconciled with the well-being of the research subjects and with broader ethical considerations.

4.3.2 REB members

- **4.3.2.1** The REB shall have at least five members, including both men and women, and collectively shall include
- a) at least two members whose primary expertise is in a scientific discipline and who have experience in the relevant methods and research areas usually reviewed by the REB;
- b) at least one member who practices medicine or dentistry and who is a member in good standing with his or her respective regulatory authority;

NOTE To practice in Canada, medical and dental practitioners are licensed by their respective provincial/territorial medical or dental regulatory authorities.

- c) at least one member who is a community member;
- d) at least one member whose primary experience and expertise are in a non-scientific discipline;
- e) at least one member who is knowledgeable in the law relevant to biomedical clinical trials;
- f) at least one member who is knowledgeable in ethics relevant to biomedical clinical trials;
- g) at least one member, when possible, who is from an identifiable Aboriginal community or Native centre, where the REB reviews biomedical clinical trials that, due to the requirements of the biomedical clinical trials or the demographic make-up of the population, recruit participants from those communities. The Aboriginal member may be from the REB's vicinity or participate by electronic conferencing.

NOTE In Canada, the identifiable Aboriginal communities are First Nations, Inuit, and Métis, and Native centres include Aboriginal urban and rural community and health centres.

- h) at least one member who is knowledgeable in complementary or alternative health care, where the REB provides ethics reviews of biomedical clinical trials involving natural health products. This individual may serve on the REB to participate solely in ethics reviews of biomedical clinical trials involving such products;
- i) at least one member who is knowledgeable in paediatric health research, where the REB provides ethics reviews of biomedical clinical trials involving children; and
- j) additional members as required by applicable legislation or regulations.
- **4.3.2.2** A member of the REB may not fulfil more than two representative capacities and disciplines.

4.3.2.3 The citizenship or permanent residency of REB members shall meet the requirements of the applicable regulations.

NOTE In Canada, Food and Drug Regulations: Part C, Division 5, Drugs for Clinical Trials Involving Human Subjects set out the requirements for citizenship or permanent residency.

4.3.2.4 To ensure it has the ability to conduct timely and competent ethics reviews, the REB may appoint alternate members with qualifications comparable to those of the primary member(s) for whom they will serve as alternates.

4.3.2.5 In order to provide a thorough ethics review for the range of applications it is called upon to review, the REB may require additional members with expertise in scientific disciplines or methods of research or with experience working with particular populations. If the size of the REB is increased, there shall be a commensurate increase in the number of community members.

4.3.2.6 When the REB lacks the experience or expertise to conduct competent ethics review of a particular biomedical clinical trial, the REB shall seek the assistance of one or more ad hoc advisors. Ad hoc advisors shall not be voting members or participate in the decisions of the REB. An REB which regularly seeks recourse to ad hoc advisors in the same or similar disciplines should re-examine its composition.

4.3.2.7 REB members shall engage in ongoing group-based and self-directed learning to enhance their ability to fulfil their ethics review responsibilities.

4.3.2.8 REB members shall be knowledgeable about the conflicts of interest which may arise in ethics reviews and about the relevant policies and procedures (see 4.2.2.6) of the organization with an REB:

- a) When clearly in a conflict of interest, the REB member shall be excluded when the REB discusses its decision, reaches a consensus or votes on the application
- b) When in any doubt as to whether a conflict of interest exists, the REB member shall disclose the situation to the REB Chair and abide by the REB's decision regarding any actions required to mitigate his or her real or perceived conflict of interest.

4.3.2.9 REB members and ad hoc advisors shall maintain the confidentiality of the documents submitted for ethics review and of the REB discussions.

4.3.3 REB Chair and Vice-Chair or equivalent

4.3.3.1 The REB Chair should normally be an experienced and respected REB member with at least two years of experience on an REB, and shall have a broad and deep knowledge of research ethics literature and debates, national and international guidelines, statutes and regulations, as well as policies and their application to the biomedical clinical trials undertaken within the jurisdiction of the REB. The organization with an REB shall establish the knowledge criteria for the REB Chair as stipulated in 4.2.2.4.

4.3.3.2 The REB Chair, in collaboration with administrative staff, as appropriate, shall advise the organization on policies and procedures related to the ethical conduct of research involving human subjects. The Chair shall advise the organization on the evaluation of performance of REB members and administrative staff.

4.3.3.3 The REB Chair shall be responsible for ensuring that the REB ethics review process meets the requirements of this Standard. The role of the REB Chair shall be to provide overall leadership for the REB and facilitate the REB ethics review process, based on the requirements of this Standard, the policies and procedures of the organization with the REB, and the applicable statutes, regulations and guidelines. The Chair shall monitor the REB's decisions for consistency and ensure that these decisions are recorded accurately. The Chair shall ensure that all members of the REB are free to participate in discussions during convened meetings of the REB. When reviews are delegated, the Chair shall ensure that the reviewer(s) are selected with due regard to the experience and expertise required. The organization with the REB shall provide the necessary resources to enable the REB Chair to fulfil his or her responsibilities as stipulated in 4.2.1.1.

4.3.3.4 The REB Vice-Chair or equivalent shall

- a) discharge the responsibilities of the Chair when the Chair is unable to do so,
- b) discharge the responsibilities assigned by the Chair, and
- c) assist in the overall operation of the REB, as requested.

4.3.4 **REB** administrative staff

4.3.4.1 Administrative staff with sufficient expertise and resources shall be employed in sufficient numbers to support the REB's operations and to allow the REB to meet its responsibilities effectively and efficiently.

4.3.4.2 The organization with an REB shall develop policies and procedures that define the roles and responsibilities of the REB administrative staff. This may include the appointment of REB administrative staff to serve as REB members.

4.3.4.3 REB administrative staff responsibilities may include

- a) pre-review of submissions and requests to the REB,
- b) quality management activities (see 4.6),
- c) management of administrative issues involving REB research ethics oversight,
- d) implementation of REB directives, and
- e) provision of advice and information to the REB.

4.3.4.4 The appointment of REB administrative staff to serve as REB members shall be limited to REB administrative staff who have knowledge, experience, and training comparable to what is expected of REB members. The organization with an REB shall have policies and procedures in place to ensure that administrative staff can fulfil their responsibilities as REB members independently.

4.3.4.5 The REB policies and procedures established in accordance with 4.4.4.1.1 shall stipulate that where REB administrative staff have been appointed to serve as REB members in accordance with 4.4.4.4.4 and 4.4.4.5. The REB policies and procedures shall stipulate that REB administrative staff may attend convened meetings and participate in discussion, but they shall not be counted in determining quorum nor shall they participate in any vote.

4.3.4.6 The REB policies and procedures established in accordance with 4.4.4.1.1 shall stipulate that where REB administrative staff have been appointed to serve as REB members, they may perform delegated review in accordance with 4.4.4.5.2 through 4.4.4.5.4. The REB policies and procedures shall stipulate that such performance of delegated review by REB administrative staff appointed to serve as REB members shall meet the requirements of this Standard relating to delegated review.

4.3.4.7 REB members and REB administrative staff shall be subject to privacy and confidentiality policies of the organization and the REB.

4.4 REB operations

4.4.1 REB standard operating procedures

4.4.1.1 REBs shall have written and accessible standard operating procedures (SOPs) which ensure the transparency of REB processes for applicants and sponsors and permit appropriate REB review and research

ethics oversight of biomedical clinical trials. SOPs set out and describe REB processes at all stages, from initial application to completion of the biomedical clinical trial, including modifications and other changes, continuing reviews and other periodic reports, reported adverse events and protocol deviations.

NOTE Written SOPs promote quality and uniformity in ethics review and research ethics oversight processes; facilitate compliance with applicable ethical, regulatory and organizational requirements; and provide the framework for ensuring the protection of the rights, safety, and well-being of research subjects.

4.4.1.2 When there are discrepancies among good clinical practices, statutory or regulatory requirements or ethical considerations, the REB or the organization with an REB shall establish procedures to document the rationale for its decisions that attempt to strike a balance between the compliance with applicable regulatory and ethical requirements for ensuring the protection of the rights, safety, and well-being of research subjects.

4.4.2 Standard operating procedures for REB operations during publicly declared emergencies

4.4.2.1 Publicly declared emergencies are extraordinary events that arise suddenly or unexpectedly and require urgent or quick responses. Such emergencies may represent significant risks for research subjects in biomedical clinical trials or new biomedical clinical trials initiated as a result of the emergency. Potential research subjects who may not normally be considered vulnerable may become so by the very nature of the public emergencies. Those already vulnerable may become acutely so. Emergencies present extraordinary public risks that warrant special responses, legislation or public policies and usually require that they be officially proclaimed or declared. During a publicly declared emergency, REBs need to be particularly vigilant, enhance ethics oversight, and exercise special diligence in abiding by ethical principles, standard operating procedures, and the law.

NOTE For the purposes of this Standard, public emergencies are limited to those that are declared by an authorized public health official.

4.4.2.2 REBs shall develop emergency preparedness plans and procedures to address basic operational questions including, but not limited to

- a) how emergencies may affect research ethics oversight of biomedical clinical trials,
- b) how REBs conduct business or meetings during an emergency,
- c) what procedures govern ethics review in emergency circumstances, and
- d) what evaluation methods need to be developed for post-response evaluations so as to inform any revisions to emergency preparedness and emergency procedures.

4.4.2.3 These plans and procedures shall ensure that the REB has the capacity to undertake reviews, provide research ethics oversight of biomedical clinical trials, and respond appropriately to communications with qualified investigators, sponsors, regulators, and public health officials and should cease as soon as is feasible after the declared emergency ends.

4.4.2.4 REB plans and procedures may warrant reasonable adjustments to address the timing, the location, and the convening of REB meetings during emergency situations. When an REB is significantly compromised by the publicly declared emergency, consideration should be given to

- a) deferring the ethics review of new biomedical clinical trials that are unrelated to the emergency,
- b) suspending ongoing biomedical clinical trials unless it is in the best of interest of research subjects to continue their participation, or
- c) referring the ethics review and research ethics oversight of new and ongoing biomedical clinical trials to another REB.

4.4.3 Application procedures

4.4.3.1 The REB shall establish and make available clear written requirements for submission of an application for initial, ongoing, and continuing review. These requirements shall include, but are not limited to

- a) the name and address of the REB office where application materials are to be submitted;
- b) the format for submission, including provisions for electronic submission (if any);
- c) deadlines for submission in relation to review dates;
- d) the means by which an application will be acknowledged, including notification when the application is incomplete;
- e) the application procedure for proposed changes to the protocol, informed consent document, research subjectspecific changes or other materials related to the clinical trial; and
- f) documentation required to be submitted (see 4.4.3.2 through 4.4.3.4).

4.4.3.2 The documentation required for a thorough ethics review of a biomedical clinical trial shall include, but is not limited to:

- a) an application, authenticated and dated;
- b) the protocol of the proposed biomedical clinical trial (clearly identified and dated), together with supporting documents and appendices;
- c) a summary of all safety data and either pharmacological, pharmaceutical, toxicological data or medical device data available on the investigational product(s), together with a summary of clinical experience with the investigational product(s) to date (e.g., recent investigator's brochure, published data, a summary of the product's characteristics, medical device manuals);
- a written attestation that the qualified investigator is entitled to provide health care under the applicable laws and that he/she is a member in good standing with his or her respective regulatory authority. Additional documentation shall be provided including a curriculum vitae or a statement that the qualified investigator is qualified to perform the proposed clinical trial. Such statement may be provided by a superior from the qualified investigator's organization;

NOTE To practice in Canada, medical and dental practitioners are licensed by the respective provincial/territorial medical or dental regulatory authorities. For REBs that review multi-centre clinical trials, the review of investigator documents [these may include but not be limited to items e) through m) and p)] may take place at a time and place separate from the review of the biomedical clinical trial.

- e) a description of all processes used for recruitment of research subjects;
- f) copies of all material to be used for recruitment of research subjects, including all advertisements;
- g) a description of all processes used to obtain informed consent and assent;
- h) the process whereby research subjects may withdraw their consent, if given, and associated documentation;
- i) a description of the processes used to provide research subjects with new information which may affect their willingness to participate, and to obtain their ongoing consent;

- copies of the consent document, and documentation for other forms of information for potential research subjects in the language(s) understood by the potential research subjects who are expected to participate in the biomedical clinical trials;
- k) a statement describing any compensation to be given to research subjects;
- I) a disclosure of any financial interest or other potential conflict of interest that the qualified investigator has in the biomedical clinical trial;
- m) the biomedical clinical trial budget in sufficient detail to ensure that conflicts of interest are identified, minimized, or otherwise managed;
- n) a statement and description of any safety monitoring process provided by the sponsor or qualified investigator, such as a data and safety monitoring board (DSMB);
- all previous decisions, if known (e.g., those leading to a negative decision or modified protocol), by other REBs or regulatory authorities for the proposed biomedical clinical trial (whether in the same location or elsewhere), an indication of modification(s) to the protocol made on that account, and the reasons for previous negative decisions;

NOTE In Canada, other REBs or regulatory authorities include non-Canadian ethics committees and regulatory authorities.

- p) a statement by the qualified investigator that he/she is aware of and shall make all reasonable efforts to comply with applicable laws, guidelines, policies, and professional obligations; and
- q) if the biomedical clinical trial involves optional genetic testing, a description of the separate processes used for obtaining and documenting informed consent and assent for such genetic testing.

4.4.3.3 If the biomedical clinical trial has been registered in an internationally recognized clinical trial registry, the name of the clinical trial registry, the unique identifying code assigned to the clinical trial by the registry, and information regarding where the results of the clinical trial will be made publicly available shall be provided to the REB. For applicable biomedical clinical trials, the sponsor or qualified investigators shall submit to the REB the name of the internationally recognized clinical trial registry, and the unique identifying code assigned to the clinical trial by the registry upon receipt.

4.4.3.4 The REB may require the qualified investigator to submit additional documentation when it deems this necessary for the ethics review, or for research ethics oversight of biomedical clinical trials granted ethics approval.

4.4.4 Ethics review processes

4.4.4.1 General

4.4.4.1.1 The REB shall establish and implement written procedures to evaluate applications for ethics review. The procedures shall describe the process and criteria to determine whether a biomedical clinical trial shall be reviewed at a convened meeting of the REB, or by delegated review. Delegated review may be conducted by a sub-committee of REB members, or by the Chair of the REB or an experienced REB member authorized to act on behalf of the REB. The type of review shall comply with the applicable regulations and the procedures shall describe the decision making process for each level of ethics review.

4.4.4.2 Requirements and criteria for ethics review

4.4.4.2.1 The REB shall conduct a thorough ethics review of the application and its supporting documentation. The REB shall consider but not necessarily limit its review to the following

- a) the protection of the rights, safety, and well-being of research subjects;
- b) the nature and safety of the research intervention;
- c) the recruitment and retention of research subjects; and
- d) the scientific validity of the protocol.

4.4.4.2.2 Prior to granting ethics approval, the REB shall ensure that the biomedical clinical trial being reviewed meets all of the requirements set out in 4.4.4.2.3 through 4.4.4.2.16. In making its decision, the REB should generally consider the criteria related to these requirements that it deems applicable to the biomedical clinical trial being reviewed.

4.4.4.2.3 Taking account of evidence of prior scientific reviews and of such advice as it deems applicable, the REB shall satisfy itself that the clinical trial design is appropriate. In ascertaining whether the clinical trial is appropriate, it should generally consider

- a) the objectives of the clinical trial;
- b) statistical considerations, including sample size calculations (when appropriate);
- c) the potential for reaching sound conclusions while minimizing risk to research subjects; and
- d) the proposed measures for monitoring and reporting adverse events and other information such as DSMB reports, as well as scientific information that arises which could impact the safety or free and informed consent of research subjects in the clinical trial.

4.4.4.2.4 The REB shall decide whether to grant ethics approval to conduct the biomedical clinical trial. In reaching its decision, the REB should generally consider the

- a) justification for the use of control arms, including both placebo and active comparators;
- b) justification for any plans to withhold or withdraw standard therapies or clinical management protocols for the purpose of the proposed clinical trial;
- c) qualified investigator's qualifications and experience to conduct the proposed clinical trial in accordance with the protocol and good clinical practices;
- d) suitability and feasibility of the available facilities at the research clinical trial site, and available care in the case of an emergency, all of which may be attested by a Department Head or Division Chief, responsible organizational official, or sponsor;
- e) plans for reporting and publishing the results of the clinical trial and any restrictions on the researchers' use or publication of data; and
- f) arrangements for the protection of confidential information that might be accessed or acquired through the conduct of the clinical trial.

4.4.4.2.5 The REB shall assure itself that the research procedures do not expose the research subjects to unnecessary risks. In its consideration of risk, the REB should generally consider the appropriateness of

- a) the inclusion and exclusion criteria for research subjects;
- b) the background and safety information derived from earlier human, animal, and in vitro studies;
- c) the risks and benefits of any intervention to be used in the proposed clinical trial;

- d) the procedures to minimize risks to the research subjects, where appropriate, by ensuring that the qualified investigator uses procedures already being performed on the research subjects for diagnostic or treatment purposes;
- e) the health care to be provided to research subjects during and after the course of their participation, including procedures for seeking the research subjects' consent to inform their primary health care provider about the proposed clinical trial, if appropriate;
- f) the criteria for the premature withdrawal of research subjects, and the steps to be taken if research subjects voluntarily withdraw or are withdrawn by the qualified investigator during the course of the proposed clinical trial; and
- g) the criteria for unblinding the research subjects to their study intervention, if necessary, in order to ensure their safety.

4.4.4.2.6 The REB shall determine that the risks to research subjects are reasonable in comparison with the anticipated benefits. In making this determination, the REB should generally consider the anticipated benefits to

- a) the research subjects;
- b) other individuals with similar needs relevant to the study;
- c) concerned communities; and
- d) society as a whole, given the importance of the knowledge to be gained.

4.4.4.2.7 The REB shall require any study eligibility criteria identifying vulnerable persons to be justified in light of the objectives and the risk-benefit analysis of the clinical trial.

4.4.4.2.8 The REB shall ensure that informed consent will be sought from each prospective research subject or from an appropriate representative for that prospective research subject under applicable legislation.

4.4.4.2.9 The informed consent process should generally include the following elements:

- a) A statement that the research subject is being invited to participate in a clinical trial
- b) An explanation of the purposes of the clinical trial
- c) The expected duration and nature of the research subject's participation
- d) A description of the clinical trial interventions and the probability of assignment to each intervention
- e) A description of the procedures to be used as part of the clinical trial, including a clear indication of which procedures are experimental
- f) A description of available alternative procedures or courses of treatments outside the scope of the clinical trial
- g) A description of the known risks to the research subjects and to other persons, as applicable, including pregnant mothers, nursing infants or the fetus
- h) A statement that the particular treatment or procedure may involve risks to the research subject (or to the embryo or fetus, if the research subject is or may become pregnant) which are currently unforeseeable
- i) A description of any possible foreseeable benefits to the research subject or to others; when there is no known clinical benefit to the research subject, the research subject shall be informed

- j) A description of how the confidentiality of research records identifying the research subject will be maintained, and any limits to their confidentiality
- k) A statement to the effect that monitors, auditors, the REB, and regulatory authorities will be granted direct access to the research subject's medical and research records for verification of the clinical trial data, as well as organization officials for legitimate purposes, including quality management
- I) A description of the compensation, if any, that will be provided to the research subject in the event he or she is injured during the clinical trial
- m) A statement that the research subject does not waive any legal rights that he or she would otherwise have but for being a research subject in the clinical trial. Any offers of compensation in the event of injury shall not limit recourse to other legal remedies
- n) A description of the type of response that will be undertaken if injury occurs to the research subject during the clinical trial (for example, that treatment will be made available and covered by the clinical trial funding), or that no such response is planned
- A statement that participation in the clinical trial is voluntary and that refusal to participate or, once agreeing to participate, a decision to withdraw from the clinical trial at any time, involves no loss of any benefit to which the research subject is otherwise entitled
- p) A statement that outlines the process involved for termination of participation
- q) The circumstances or reasons under which the research subject's participation in the clinical trial may be terminated by the qualified investigator and a statement identifying any other persons with the authority to modify the research subject's participation, such as the sponsor
- r) A statement that new findings discovered during the clinical trial which may affect the research subject's willingness to continue participation shall be provided to the research subject in a timely fashion
- s) The research subject's responsibilities
- t) Any anticipated expenses associated with participation in the clinical trial
- u) Any payments or incentives for participation in the clinical trial
- v) The identity of the sponsors and qualified investigator(s)
- w) The approximate number of research subjects in the clinical trial
- x) The person to contact for further information about the clinical trial
- y) The person or office to contact for further information about the rights of research subjects in clinical trials
- z) The person to contact in the event of clinical trial related injuries
- aa) A statement concerning any personal benefits that may accrue to the qualified investigator, if applicable and deemed necessary by the REB.

4.4.4.2.10 The REB shall require that the qualified investigator provide each research subject with a document that specifies those elements included in the informed consent process described in 4.4.4.2.9. This document shall be signed and dated and a copy provided to the research subject, or his/her appropriate representative, prior to the research subject's participation in the biomedical clinical trial.

4.4.4.2.11 If the clinical trial has been registered in an internationally recognized clinical trial registry, the name of the clinical trial registry, the unique identifying code assigned to the clinical trial by the registry, and information regarding where the results of the clinical trial will be made publicly available shall be provided to the research subject in a manner deemed suitable by the REB.

4.4.2.12 The REB shall determine that the methods for obtaining, maintaining, and documenting each research subject's informed consent are acceptable. If recruitment is to include research subjects who are unable to read the consent document, but are otherwise capable of giving informed consent, the REB should generally ascertain that the qualified investigator has processes for the provision of an independent translator or reader.

4.4.4.2.13 Where the applicable law permits and the nature of the research requires research subjects to be recruited into clinical trials without their personal informed consent, the REB should generally consider the following, prior to granting ethics approval to conduct a biomedical clinical trial:

- a) Specific legal requirements and restrictions for such studies
- b) Reasons why the research subject may be unable to provide consent
- c) Competence of the qualified investigator(s) to undertake the clinical trial
- d) Risks and potential benefits to research subjects
- e) Importance of the proposed study to the public
- f) Advisability of community or public consultation prior to commencement of non-consensual enrolment in the clinical trial
- g) Invasion of personal privacy
- h) Alternative means of protecting the interests and rights of those research subjects whose consent would be waived
- i) Need for and possibility of surrogate consent by a legal representative, and
- j) Provisions for consent to continued participation in the event that the research subject gains or regains capacity to give consent.

4.4.4.2.14 Where the study proposes the inclusion of vulnerable persons, the REB shall ensure that appropriate processes are in place to mitigate against the possibility of undue influence or coercion, and that extra measures are taken to protect the rights, safety, and well-being of those vulnerable persons. Prior to granting ethics approval to conduct a biomedical clinical trial, the REB should generally consider the following:

- a) The justification for including such individuals in the biomedical clinical trial, and
- b) Processes to protect the rights, safety, and well-being of those research subjects who may be likely to be vulnerable to coercion or undue influence.

4.4.4.2.15 Where the study proposes the inclusion of persons incapable of giving legally informed consent, the REB shall ensure that extra measures are taken to protect the rights, safety, and well-being of those research subjects. Prior to granting ethics approval to conduct a biomedical clinical trial, the REB should generally consider:

- a) the justification for inclusion of such research subjects in the clinical trial based on scientific, clinical, and riskbenefit analysis;
- b) the process to obtain informed consent or authorization from an appropriate representative for that research subject under applicable legislation;

- c) the process to ensure that, should the research subject become capable of giving free and informed consent during the course of participation, his or her consent shall be obtained for continued participation;
- d) the process to ensure compliance with the measures to protect the rights, safety, and well-being of those research subjects who are likely to be vulnerable to coercion or undue influence or whose legal representative may be vulnerable to coercion or undue influence;
- e) the *Declaration of Helsinki*, when considering the enrolment of persons incapable of giving informed consent as research subjects in a clinical trial; and
- f) the process for documenting the research subjects' wishes and respecting their assent or dissent.

4.4.4.2.16 The REB shall require that the sponsor and qualified investigator provide protection and respect for the privacy of the research subjects' personal information in the course of and subsequent to their participation in a biomedical clinical trial. The REB should generally consider:

- a) the method of identifying and contacting potential research subjects
- b) the measures taken to ensure the confidentiality and security of personal information concerning research subjects
- c) how data or biological specimens will be obtained and the purposes for which they will be used
- d) whether, when, and how information or biological specimens will be de-identified
- e) where and for how long data or biological specimens will be stored and secured
- f) whether the biological specimens or data may be used for secondary purposes or by people other than those of the approved investigation for secondary use, and
- g) what measures are in place to ensure that secondary uses of data and biological specimens respect the privacy interests and consent provisions of the research subjects.

4.4.4.3 Initial review

4.4.4.3.1 The REB shall require that every application for initial review be reviewed at a convened meeting of the REB, unless the application for ethics review meets criteria for review via delegated procedures. Where the outcome of a delegated review would otherwise result in disapproving the application for ethical acceptability of a biomedical clinical trial, a disapproval of the application shall not be issued. Instead the application shall be referred to a convened meeting of the REB.

4.4.4.3.2 Applications for initial ethics review of the following activities that present no more than minimal risk may be reviewed through delegated review:

a) Biomedical clinical trials that are not subject to prior authorization by the applicable regulatory authority

NOTE In Canada, these include:

- 1) biomedical clinical trials involving drugs that are being used according to the approved labelling,
- 2) biomedical clinical trials involving class 1 medical devices, and
- phase IV biomedical clinical trials or observational studies involving natural health products that are being used according to the approved labelling.

b) Biomedical clinical trials where the only difference from standard care is that research subjects are randomized among two or more existing current standards of intervention.

4.4.4.4 Review at a convened meeting of the REB

4.4.4.1 Normally the REB shall review applications at a regularly scheduled meeting of the REB. The REB shall publish a schedule of meeting dates, with submission deadlines, for the conduct of reviews. The schedule shall be published in such a way that it is accessible to and gives reasonable advance notice to all REB members and to the applicants.

4.4.4.2 The REB shall have policies and procedures in place for convening unscheduled meetings to deal with exigencies. The Chair of the REB shall ensure that all members, applicants, and the host organization are notified as quickly as possible and that reasonable justification for convening the unscheduled meeting is provided.

4.4.4.3 Convened meetings shall normally be conducted in person. However,

- a) some members may attend via electronic conferencing, when travel or other operational factors make this necessary, and their participation shall serve to meet quorum. The Chair shall ensure that this does not diminish the quality of the board members' communication, and shall allow remote participation at his or her discretion. Prior to allowing such long-distance participation, the REB shall ensure that this is in keeping with any requirements of the funding organization and the host organization; and
- b) during exigencies, meetings of the REB may be convened by electronic conferencing, at the Chair's discretion and only where permitted by the REB's policy and procedures.

4.4.4.4 The organization with an REB shall have a policy establishing the quorum for a convened meeting of the REB. This policy shall ensure that the quorum reflects the expertise, experience, knowledge and perspectives required in 4.3.2.1 and 4.3.2.2.

4.4.4.4.5 The standard operating procedures shall describe the decision making processes for the REB, taking into consideration the documentation requirements described in 4.5.3.3. Decisions made at a convened meeting shall require a quorum to be present and shall be taken by vote (i.e., a majority of the members participating in the discussion) or by consensus. If consensus cannot be reached, there shall be a vote and the results of the vote, including objections or abstentions, shall be noted in the minutes. Should the quorum be lost during a meeting, no further decisions that must be made at a convened meeting of the REB shall be made until quorum is restored.

4.4.4.6 The REB shall seek the advice of experts who are not members of the REB when it deems this necessary for considering any relevant aspect of a specific application. These ad hoc advisors may provide written comments, or speak and respond to questions at a meeting, but

- a) shall not otherwise participate when the REB discusses its decision, reaches consensus or votes on the application;
- b) they shall agree in writing to maintain the confidentiality of the documentation and REB proceedings;
- c) if the expertise relates specifically to an ethno-cultural community, including Aboriginal communities, the REB should draw ad hoc advisors either directly from that community or from those ad hoc advisors who work closely with that community; and

NOTE In Canada, the identifiable Aboriginal communities are First Nations, Inuit, and Métis, and Native centres include Aboriginal urban and rural community and health centres.

d) shall provide a declaration of any potential conflict of interest.

4.4.4.7 Written comments from absent members shall be allowed to inform the consideration of an application, but only members participating in the meeting, including any members participating via electronic conferencing at which the specific application is considered, shall participate in any vote or decision.

4.4.4.8 The REB may allow applicants or qualified investigators to attend its meetings for the purpose of helping its members understand the application. Applicants and qualified investigators shall be excluded when the REB discusses its decision, reaches consensus or votes on the application.

4.4.4.9 Members who have a declared conflict of interest shall be excluded when the REB discusses its decision, reaches consensus or votes on the application.

4.4.4.10 The outcome of the review at a convened meeting of the REB shall be to

- a) approve the application as submitted,
- b) require modification to any aspect of the application or receipt of clarification or further information before considering it eligible for ethics approval,
- c) disapprove the application as submitted, or
- d) defer decision making on the application and continue the deliberation of the application at a future meeting.

4.4.4.11 When the REB requires modifications as stipulated in 4.4.4.10 b), the review to verify concurrence with the REB requirements for approval may be conducted by the Chair or by an REB member, or may take place at the next convened meeting, as determined by the REB at the convened meeting. The authorized reviewer then determines

- a) whether the applicant has complied with all REB requirements for ethics approval the REB may grant ethics approval to conduct the biomedical clinical trial, or
- b) whether the applicant has not complied with all REB requirements for ethics approval to conduct the biomedical clinical trial and the applicant's responses are referred back to the applicant for additional clarification or to the next convened meeting of the REB for discussion.

4.4.4.12 REBs may allow observers to attend meetings. Observers

- a) shall not participate when the REB discusses its decision, reaches consensus or votes on the application;
- b) shall agree in writing to maintain the confidentiality of the REB proceedings; and
- c) where the REB finds that an observer otherwise qualifies as an expert in relation to the research under consideration, the observer may be allowed to contribute input if it is relevant and significant to discussion. However the observer shall not participate when the REB discusses its decision, reaches consensus or votes on the application. The minutes shall reflect the expertise and contributions of any observer.

4.4.4.5 Delegated review

4.4.4.5.1 The REB shall have policies and procedures in place to allow applications to be evaluated via delegated review procedures according to the requirements of this Standard. Delegated review may be conducted by the REB Chair, Vice-Chair or equivalent, a subcommittee, or one or more experienced REB members, designated by the Chair (see 4.4.4.3.2).

4.4.4.5.2 The delegated reviewers shall be authorized to

a) approve the application,

- b) require modification to any aspect of the application or receipt of clarifications or further information before considering it for ethical acceptability, or
- c) refer the application as submitted for a review at a convened meeting of the REB.

4.4.4.5.3 If the delegated reviewers cannot reach a unanimous decision concerning the application, the application as submitted shall be referred for review at a convened meeting of the REB.

4.4.4.5.4 All decisions taken through a delegated review shall be reported to the REB at the next scheduled convened meeting.

4.4.5 Notification of REB decision

4.4.5.1 The REB shall have written policies and procedures for notifying applicants of REB decisions.

4.4.5.2 All REB decisions concerning an application shall be communicated in writing to the applicant in a timely fashion, and shall contain the following information:

- a) Unambiguous identification of the application reviewed
- b) Whether the application was reviewed at a convened meeting of the REB and, if so, the date of that meeting
- c) A statement of the decision reached by the REB, and
- d) A statement that the REB meets the requirements of this Standard and is in compliance with the applicable statutes and regulations.

4.4.5.3 When the REB grants ethics approval to conduct the biomedical clinical trial, the communication to the applicant shall include

- a) a list of all the documents and any items approved for use or distribution at the biomedical clinical trial site;
- b) a statement of the date REB ethics approval takes effect and the ethics approval expiry date;
- c) a statement of the requirements for ongoing and continuing review of the biomedical clinical trial;
- d) a statement that the protocol, informed consent document, and conduct of the biomedical clinical trial must not be altered unless a request for amendment of the conditions for ethics approval has been reviewed and ethics approval has been granted by the REB, except in those situations where a modification is required to eliminate an immediate hazard to research subjects, or the changes are logistical or administrative in nature;
- e) a statement that the REB meets the requirements of this Standard and is in compliance with the applicable statutes and regulations.

4.4.5.4 When the REB requires modifications to be made before it will consider approval of the application, the communication to the applicant shall include a clear statement of all required modifications, the rationale for the required changes, and the process for review once the modifications have been submitted.

4.4.5.5 When the REB disapproves the application, the communication to the applicant shall include a clear statement of the reasons for that decision.

4.4.5.6 Communications about REB decisions made at convened meetings should include, or the REB should provide at the request of the applicant

a) a copy of the REB membership roster in effect on the date of the meeting, and a statement confirming that quorum was present during the REB decision regarding the applicant's study; and

b) each member's academic qualifications, affiliation, gender, and status (regular or alternate member).

4.4.5.7 When the REB suspends or terminates the ethics approval of a biomedical clinical trial, the communication to the applicant shall include a clear statement of the reasons for that decision (See 4.2.3.2 d) and 4.2.3.4). 4.4.8 shall apply.

4.4.6 Ongoing review

4.4.6.1 The REB of Record shall, subject to jurisdictional or collaboration agreements, ensure ongoing review of the biomedical clinical trials that it has reviewed and approved in accordance with this Standard.

4.4.6.2 The REB shall require the applicant or qualified investigator to submit for prior review any proposed change to the protocol, informed consent document, research subject-specific changes or other materials related to the clinical trial, except as exempted under 4.4.5.3 d).

4.4.6.3 Any changes that affect the rights, safety, or well-being of the research subjects or the integrity of the biomedical clinical trial shall be reviewed at a convened meeting of the REB, including but not limited to

- a) changes that affect the selection, monitoring or withdrawal of research subjects;
- b) changes that significantly increase the risk to the health of a research subject;
- c) changes that extend the duration of participation in the clinical trial;
- d) changes that affect the evaluation of the clinical efficacy of the investigational product(s); and
- e) changes that affect the safety evaluation of the investigational product(s).

4.4.6.4 If permitted by the policies and procedures of the organization with an REB and of the organization under whose auspices the biomedical clinical trial is being conducted and by the regulations applicable to the biomedical clinical trial, changes in the approved biomedical clinical trial which have no significant effect on the rights, safety or well-being of the research subjects, including the addition of another clinical trial site, may be reviewed by a delegated review procedure.

4.4.6.5 The REB shall permit the qualified investigator to modify the conduct of the biomedical clinical trial without prior review when this is necessary to eliminate an immediate hazard to research subjects or to implement minor logistical changes, such as changes to study personnel and contact information.

4.4.6.6 The REB shall require the qualified investigator to report the following within a time specified by the REB:

- a) Discontinuation of the clinical trial at the local clinical trial site and the reasons for it
- b) New information that raises questions about the safety of the biomedical clinical trial or which could influence the decision of research subjects to continue their participation in the biomedical clinical trial
- c) Unanticipated problems in accordance with 4.4.6.7
- d) Serious or continuing non-compliance with organizational policy or REB requirements and determinations, and
- e) Local protocol deviations that jeopardize research subjects' safety or data integrity.

4.4.6.7 The REB shall have written policies and procedures concerning the review of unanticipated problems, including serious unexpected adverse events/reactions, that comply with applicable regulations, and the principles of good clinical practice.

4.4.6.8 The REB shall require active independent monitoring of the clinical trial as it is carried out, when the REB concludes that such direct monitoring is required.

4.4.6.9 The REB shall have the authority to review any study documentation for compliance with biomedical clinical trial procedures, REB requirements, and ethical standards and to observe the consent process.

4.4.7 Continuing review

4.4.7.1 Initial REB approval of a clinical trial shall expire no later than one year from the date of approval, unless an earlier expiry date is specified by the REB. Upon application for continuing review of an ongoing clinical trial the REB shall reassess the risk and the progress of the biomedical clinical trial to decide if ethics approval to continue to conduct the biomedical clinical trial shall be granted. Successive continuing reviews shall be conducted at intervals no greater than twelve months from the date of the previous REB review and ethics approval, until study termination.

4.4.7.2 The REB shall develop policies and procedures for the continuing review of biomedical clinical trials.

4.4.7.3 The REB shall ensure continuing review of ongoing biomedical clinical trials and shall require the qualified investigator and the sponsor (if appropriate) to provide progress reports at a frequency and in the detail it deems necessary relative to the risk of the biomedical clinical trial to the research subjects. Documents that should be reviewed as part of continuing review include, but are not limited to

- a) the initial protocol review along with ongoing reviews (e.g., protocol amendments, DSMB reports);
- b) proposed changes to the protocol or informed consent document;
- c) new material provided by the sponsor (e.g., progress reports on the clinical trial, investigator's brochure, regulatory actions, changes in benefit/risk ratios);
- d) the continuing review report including, but not limited to, details on
 - 1) recruitment of research subjects, withdrawals, and complaints;
 - 2) current protocol and consent document versions;
 - 3) summary of all local protocol deviations and unanticipated problems;
- e) otherwise available information that would alter the REB's prior determination on the ethical acceptability of the biomedical clinical trial.

4.4.7.4 Applications for continuing review shall be reviewed at a convened meeting of the REB unless the policies and procedures of the organization under whose auspices the biomedical clinical trial is being conducted and regulations applicable to the biomedical clinical trial allow for a delegated review procedure. Delegated review of approved biomedical clinical trials should be permitted when one of the following conditions applies:

- a) The biomedical clinical trial is permanently closed to the enrolment of new research subjects, all research subjects have completed research-related interventions, and the research remains active only for long-term follow-up of research subjects, or
- b) No research subjects have been enrolled and no additional risks have been identified, or
- c) The remaining research activities are limited to data analysis.

4.4.7.5 Delegated review should also normally be permitted for the continuing review of biomedical clinical trials, provided that no additional risks have been identified and that there have been no changes to the clinical trial that would materially increase the risks to research subjects, or that would substantially change the conduct of the biomedical clinical trial, its design or objectives.

4.4.8 Reconsideration and appeals

4.4.8.1 The organization with an REB shall establish and make available upon request policies and procedures for reconsideration of the REB decision and an appeal process. An applicant and/or qualified investigator shall have the right to have an unfavourable REB decision reconsidered at a convened meeting of the REB. An applicant and/ or qualified investigator shall have the right to be heard at the convened meeting of the REB when the unfavourable REB decision is reconsidered.

4.4.8.2 Referral of an application for ethics review to an appeal process shall be permitted only after efforts to resolve the controverted issues through reconsideration by the REB have failed.

4.4.8.3 An applicant and/or qualified investigator shall have the right to request an appeal of an REB decision. An appeal can be launched for procedural or substantive reasons. The onus shall be on the applicant or qualified investigator to justify the grounds on which they request an appeal and to indicate any breaches to the research ethics review process or any elements of the REB decision that are not supported by this standard, and/or applicable statutes, regulations, guidelines and organizational policies and procedures governing ethical review of biomedical clinical trials.

4.4.9 Study completion and conclusion of REB oversight

4.4.9.1 A biomedical clinical trial shall be reported as completed or terminated to the REB of Record promptly following the sponsor's close-out activities at that clinical trial site. The final submission to the REB of Record shall be a study completion report provided by the qualified investigator authorized by the REB to conduct the biomedical clinical trial. REB acceptance of the study completion report shall formally conclude the ethics approval and research ethics oversight for the biomedical clinical trial at that site.

4.5 Documents and record keeping

4.5.1 General

4.5.1.1 The REB shall prepare adequate documentation of its activities, decisions and actions, and maintain these documents in secure storage.

4.5.2 Documentation of policies and procedures

4.5.2.1 The REB shall document its policies and procedures and make them available upon request. These shall include, but not be limited to the following

- a) managing conflicts of interest for REB members, ad hoc advisors, and REB administrative staff;
- b) composition of the REB;
- c) selection, appointment terms, duties, and performance evaluations of REB members, including the Chair and Vice-Chair or equivalent;
- d) training and education of REB members and REB administrative staff;
- e) delegation of signing authority;
- f) confidentiality of information on clinical trials submitted for review;
- g) REB application/submission procedures;
- h) the process for decision making at REB meetings;

- i) procedures for initial review, ongoing review, and continuing review and criteria for REB ethical acceptability, including review at a convened meeting of the REB and delegated review;
- j) communication with qualified investigators and qualified investigator staff, with research subjects and with other individuals or organizations;
- k) guidelines on informed consent processes;
- I) management of non-compliance of qualified investigators;
- m) document management and retention;
- n) requirements for handling unanticipated problems;
- o) requirements for reporting protocol deviations;
- p) emergency preparedness.

4.5.3 Documents related to ethics reviews

4.5.3.1 To ensure maximum disclosure by applicants and qualified investigators and protection of information received in confidence, all records and documentation pertaining to each application that is reviewed shall be kept confidential within the limits allowed by applicable statutes.

4.5.3.2 The REB shall maintain a record of

- a) the protocol of the clinical trial and any related documents submitted for initial review, ongoing review, and continuing review over the course of the clinical trial;
- b) the initial review, ongoing review, and continuing review activities related to each clinical trial;
- c) all original correspondence received from the qualified investigator, and copies of all correspondence from the REB to the qualified investigator; and
- d) meeting agendas and minutes.

4.5.3.3 Minutes of REB meetings shall include REB discussions of its decisions, consensus or votes on the application, actions flowing from the REB determination, and shall include the following information:

- a) Attendance of REB members and others
- b) Date, time, and place of meeting
- c) The decision(s) made by the REB, by consensus or by majority vote, including the number of members voting for, against, and abstaining
- d) The rationale for disapproving or requiring modifications
- e) A summary of the discussion of controverted issues and their resolution
- f) A summary of any formal claims and/or discussions of actual, potential or apparent conflicts of interest involving REB members, and the decision taken by the REB to address them, and
- g) The recusal of any REB member with a potential or real conflict of interest.

4.5.4 Retention of REB documents

4.5.4.1 The REB records required by this Standard shall be retained for the maximum amount of time stipulated in any applicable regulations. The retention period shall begin on the date of the meeting when the REB accepts the study completion report or when REB approval expires. In the absence of a regulatory requirement for REB record retention, the REB records required by the Standard shall be retained in a manner consistent with good clinical practices for a period of at least three years.

4.6 Quality management

4.6.1 General

4.6.1.1 As appropriate to the nature and volume of the biomedical clinical trials that the REB reviews, the REB shall collaborate with the highest body within the organization to identify appropriate levels of quality management and shall establish policies and procedures for evaluating and assessing performance. Such policies and procedures shall include both quality control and quality improvement processes.

NOTE The scale and comprehensive nature of the quality management level may differ from one organization to another due to the size of the organization, type of activities and complexity of their processes and interactions. For example, quality management processes may be the responsibility of the REB Chair and REB administrative staff or may be the responsibility of a distinct entity within the organization.

4.6.1.2 The quality management activities for the REB should promote the quality and effectiveness of the processes and activities of the REB.

4.6.1.3 The quality management activities for the REB should consist of initiatives designed to operationalize the ethical oversight of research involving research subjects through the review, evaluation, performance measurement, control of deviations, and continuous improvement for REB activities as set out in 4.6.2 through 4.6.6.

4.6.2 Quality management review

- **4.6.2.1** The quality management review of the REB should consist of a review of the following at planned intervals:
- a) Existence, completeness, and status of the REB's written policies and SOPs
- b) Results of routine evaluations of the REB and the REB administration
- c) REB performance metrics and annual reports
- d) Feedback from applicants, qualified investigators, sponsors, funders, and public outreach to research subjects
- e) Feedback from regulators relevant to the protection of the rights, safety and well-being of research subjects
- f) Continuous improvement activities
- g) New requirements (ethical, statutory or regulatory)
- h) Status of any deviations as specified in 4.6.5.1
- i) Status of action items from previous reviews
- j) Compliance with the requirements of this Standard.

4.6.2.2 Recommendations for improvements to the REB and related processes resulting from the quality management review should consist of the following:

- a) New policies and/or SOPs or modification of existing policies or SOPs
- b) Additional training or educational activities or modifications to existing activities, and
- c) Additional resources or modifications to existing resources.

4.6.3 Evaluation of the REB

4.6.3.1 The REB shall, in collaboration with the highest body within the organization, plan and implement a routine or directed evaluation of the REB to assure the organization that the REB is complying with the requirements of this Standard.

NOTE An organization with an REB may choose to implement a more formal audit program which is independent of the REB and reports to the highest level of the organization. The defined responsibilities and requirements for planning and conducting audits, and reporting, recording, and storing the results should be described in documented procedures.

4.6.4 Performance measurement of ongoing REB activities

4.6.4.1 The REB should, in collaboration with the highest body within the organization, identify meaningful indicators of the performance of the REB such as

- a) the REB workload (e.g., volume of research reviewed, specifying any research that it considers to be high risk or involving vulnerable persons);
- b) the timeline REB metrics (turnaround time from submission of an application for ethics review to REB decision);
- c) the number of research subjects participating in research under the ethics oversight of the REB;
- d) the nature and status of training and educational activities; and
- e) the stakeholder satisfaction surveys.

4.6.5 Control of deviations

4.6.5.1 The REB shall, in collaboration with the highest body within the organization, take remedial action where a deviation from this Standard or from ethical, statutory or regulatory requirements, or from the organization's policies, where applicable, has been identified. Such actions shall include measures implemented to determine the cause of the deviation, and any corrective and preventative actions taken. The REB should assess whether re-review of the biomedical clinical trial is required. All decisions and actions shall be documented and reported in accordance with the policies of the organization.

4.6.6 Continuous improvement

4.6.6.1 Continuous improvement of the REB is achieved through an ongoing program consisting of the review of the following in order to implement corrective actions and preventative actions:

- a) Routine or directed evaluations of the REB
- b) Routine or directed evaluations of the research, which may include evaluation of consent processes, safety monitoring, and data integrity
- c) Any feedback from investigators, sponsors, funders, and research subjects, and
- d) Any feedback from regulators relevant to the protection of the rights, safety, and well-being of research subjects.

Bibliography

- [1] Canadian Institutes of Health Research, Natural Sciences and Engineering Research Council of Canada, Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council of Canada, *Tri-Council Policy Statement: Ethical Conduct for Research Involving Humans (TCPS)*, December 2010.
- [2] Council for International Organizations of Medical Sciences (CIOMS). International Ethical Guidelines for Biomedical Research Involving Human Subjects. Geneva: Council for International Organizations of Medical Sciences; 2002, http://www.cioms.ch/frame_guidelines_nov_2002.htm.
- [3] Gouvernement du Québec, Ministère de la santé et des services sociaux, *Plan d'action ministériel en éthique de la recherche et en intégrité scientifique* (Québec: June 1998), http://ethique.msss.gouv.qc.ca/site/ download.php?c6d3e3200feeca4c50623083af406127
- [4] Health Canada. Guidance for Industry. *Clinical Investigation of Medicinal Products in the Pediatric Population*. ICH Topic E11. Date adopted 2003/12/17. http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/dhp-mps/prodpharma/applic-demande/ guide-ld/clini/e11_addendum-eng.php
- [5] Health Canada. Notice. Adoption of ICH Guidance: *Clinical Investigation of Medicinal Products in the Pediatric Population E11*. December 17, 2003. http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/dhp-mps/prodpharma/applic-demande/guide-ld/ clini/e11_addendum-eng.php
- [6] U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, *Code of Federal Regulations: Title 45, Public Welfare; Part 46, Protection of Human Subjects.* Washington, DC: Department of Health and Human Services. http://www.hhs.gov/ohrp/humansubjects/guidance/45cfr46.htm
- [7] U.S. National Archives and Records Administration. Code of Federal Regulations. Title 21–Food and Drugs. Chapter I–Food and Drug Administration, Department of Health and Human Services. Part 50–Protection of Human Subjects. http://www.access.gpo.gov/nara/cfr/waisidx_10/21cfr50_10.html (accessed April 2010).
- [8] U.S. National Archives and Records Administration. Code of Federal Regulations. Title 21–Food and Drugs. Chapter I–Food and Drug Administration, Department of Health and Human Services. Part 56–Institutional Review Boards. http://www.access.gpo.gov/nara/cfr/waisidx_10/21cfr56_10.html (accessed April 2010).
- [9] U.S. National Archives and Records Administration. Code of Federal Regulations. Title 21–Food and Drugs. Chapter I–Food and Drug Administration, Department of Health and Human Services. Part 812–Investigational Device Exemptions. http://www.access.gpo.gov/nara/cfr/waisidx_10/21cfr812_10.html (accessed April 2010).
- [10] World Health Organization. Handbook for good clinical research practice (GCP): guidance for implementation. Geneva; 2005, http://whqlibdoc.who.int/publications/2005/924159392X_eng.pdf
- [11] World Health Organization. Guidelines for good clinical practice (GCP) for trials on pharmaceutical products. Geneva; 1995, http://apps.who.int/medicinedocs/en/d/Jwhozip13e/5.2.html
- [12] World Health Organization. Standards and operational guidance for ethics review of health-related research with human participants. Geneva; 2011, http://whqlibdoc.who.int/publications/2011/9789241502948_eng.pdf